
Preface

The 1st Sustainable, Secure, and Smart Collaboration (S3C) workshop 
was held in Turin, Italy, on September 20th, 2023, co-located with 
the 15th Biannual Conference of the Italian SIGCHI Chapter (CHItaly 
2023).
The purpose of the S3C workshop concerns the awareness of the 
increasingly interconnected world we experience in our daily lives, 
where collaboration plays a crucial role. 
Hence, this workshop focuses on sustainable and smart collaboration, 
which might also take place in virtual and remote settings, as 
experienced during and as a consequence of the COVID-19 pandemic.
If virtual environments allow us to break down geographical 
barriers, it requires careful dealing with security issues. 
In this setting, the Sustainable, Secure, and Smart Collaboration 
(𝑆3𝐶) workshop connects professionals and experts in Human-computer 
Interaction (HCI) combined with immersive systems, smart cities, and 
security awareness. 
The workshop is designed to facilitate collaboration among 
researchers, industry professionals, educators, and technologists, 
leveraging the intersection of these domains for mutual benefit.

The topics of interest include but are not limited to the following: 
- immersive systems, such as virtual or extended reality and the 
metaverse; 
- co-creation, manipulation, and exploitation of (Linked) Open Data;
- interactive artificial intelligence, such as chatbots, virtual 
assistants, large language models, and speech recognition; 
- security awareness in terms of cyber-security, information 
security, and information disorder detection and mitigation; 
- smart environments design to co-create smart cities, smart 
objects, and autonomous driving.

S3C 2023 led to the presentation of six contributions from 
researchers and companies across Europe, highlighting the 
collaborative efforts to enhance learner engagement, promote 
security awareness, and foster intelligent solution design. These 
contributions underscore the ubiquitous impact of collaboration, 
with the potential to enhance human interaction both in physical and 
remote settings.
All but one have been presented in person in Turin, encouraging an 
interesting and engaging discussion and a profitable questions-and-
answers session. In one case, the presentation took place remotely.

All the contributions have been published on http://ceur-ws.org, 
four long papers, and the remaining two short papers. Each 
submission was revised by at least two reviewers, for a total of 
nine program committee members besides the four organizers of the 
workshop. The organizing team was formed by Maria Angela Pellegrino 
(University of Salerno), Gennaro Cordasco (University della Campania 
“L. Vanvitelli”), Vittorio Scarano (University of Salerno) and 
Carmine Spagnuolo (University of Salerno).
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and all the participants.
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